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July 9, 2024 

 
Dear Citizens of Baltimore City, 
 
The mission of the Office of the Inspector General (OIG) is to promote accountability, efficiency, and 
integrity in City government, as well as to investigate complaints of fraud, financial waste, and abuse. The 
following synopsis is a condensed version of the full report provided to City management officials and 
does not contain all investigative information.  
 
In January 2024, the OIG received a complaint that involved the City’s drug test and substance abuse 
control process. Some details from the complaint and investigation are not included in this synopsis as it 
involved sensitive personnel information. The investigation did not find evidence to support the 
complainant’s specific allegation, but two areas of concern were identified and are outlined in this 
synopsis.   
 
Background 
 
The City’s Administrative Manual (AM) contains official City policies that affect employees City-wide. 
AM §205-8 Substance Abuse Control Policy (SAC Policy)1 states employees must become familiar with 
the policy and remain free from drug or alcohol abuse. Employees who violate this policy are given the 
opportunity for rehabilitation. All City employees are required to sign an acknowledgment of the policy 
upon hire.  
 
The City’s Employee Assistance Program (EAP) offers behavioral and emotional support for City 
employees and dependents experiencing distress and assists with addiction, anxiety, depression, and 
trauma, along with other specialized services. Regarding substance abuse, EAP determines whether an 
employee is eligible for acceptance into the program and schedules an appointment. The employee enters 
a confidential treatment contract with EAP outlining conditions for authorization to return to work. If 
applicable, EAP establishes contact with the treatment program and maintains in-person and phone contact 
with the employee. 
 
According to the SAC Policy, the agency’s Substance Abuse Control Officers (SACO) serve as the on-
site resource persons responsible for independently verifying that reasonable suspicion exists to send an 
employee for drug testing. A SACO monitors the employee and completes the Behavioral Checklist, 
which details the employee’s behavior and physical and mental well-being.  
 
EAP Policies 
 
Upon the OIG’s request for a copy of EAP’s policies and any existing standard operating procedures, the 
EAP Chief (EAP Chief) stated EAP does not have formal standard operating procedures and they refer to 
the SAC Policy when making decisions for cases (Exhibit 1).  

 
1https://bbmr.baltimorecity.gov/sites/default/files/upload/AM%20205-8%20%20Substance%20Abuse%20Policy%20(revised%2012-15-
21).pdf 
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